# A CHINA-TURKEY REBOOT? Erdoğan and Xi Meet in Beijing

#### Main Points:

• On a state visit to meet with President Xi Jinping, Turkish President Erdoğan discussed ways to deepen cooperation between the two countries.

• This exchange comes immediately after two meetings in Osaka and Dushanbe, part of an effort to smooth relationships after a falling out in February over the treatment of Turkic minority groups in Western China.

• Erdoğan is contending with a sluggish economy, domestic political challenges and deteriorating relations with Washington. China can potentially provide Turkey with economic support and provide an attractive alternative to the partnership with the U.S.

• Xi is seeking to publicly win over a historically vocal critic of the treatment of Uyghurs on the eve of the politically sensitive ten-year anniversary of the 2009 Urumqi riots and push forward the Middle Corridor component of the Belt and Road Initiative.

• This Issue Brief analyzes the two governments priorities and asks where a recalibrated Sino-Turkish relationship might head.

#### **Talking Turkey**

Following this week's G20 summit in Osaka, Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan traveled to Beijing to meet with his Chinese counterpart Xi Jinping at the Great Hall of the People in Beijing. This is not at all unusual, world leaders often take advantage of such high level gathering to foster bilateral relations, send messages, and set precedents. For China and Turkey, the presidential meeting comes at a time when both are seeking to improve ties and overhaul their policy positions: Ankara must contend with a growing economic crisis and domestic political challenges, while Beijing is always on the lookout for partners to advance the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and is facing a year of sensitive anniversaries. The two countries can help each other out with these issues, and the meeting between the two presidents reflected some of the two sides priorities, especially when one reads between the lines.

#### **Sharing a Vision for the Future?**

Just before arriving in Beijing on July 02, Erdoğan published an opinion piece in the Global Times, no doubt with a view to publicly state his objectives in the meeting.<sup>1</sup> In it Erdoğan, who served as Prime Minister for eleven years before restructuring the constitution to concentrate more power in the office of president which he was quick to win in a subsequent election, argues that a new world order is taking shape in which both China and Turkey have important roles to play. The article goes on to argue that both countries have a long historical relationship as custodian of the historical Silk Road and calls for intensified cooperation "in all areas,". It makes special mention of the BRI and that it presents a way to transform both countries into "welfare societies."

The language employed by Erdoğan in the opinion piece is strikingly similar to the rhetoric of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era, which has become a prominent feature of the public face of Xi's tenure.<sup>2</sup> Both Turkey and China are characterized as "late developers" who are seeking to close a development gap with the West, both governments are cast as pursuing a unitary and longrunning popular "Dream," and both share a vision of a multipolar world order. More concretely, Erdoğan commits himself to doubling bilateral trade to 50 billion USD, as well as meeting a goal of Turkey hosting 1 million Chinese tourists annually.<sup>3</sup> Tellingly, these targets are not matched with direct timelines, although he makes reference to the 2023 centennial of the founding of the Turkish Republic which coincides with the expiration of his current term of office yielding some indication of a possible schedule.

Aside from the convergence of the language of leadership employed by China and Turkey, the piece is notable for what is left out. Security is hardly mentioned except to point out that both countries have "proved their technological and manufacturingcapabilities." No mention is made in this shared vision outlined by Erdoğan of counterterrorism policy, nor does the op-ed feature Ankara's earlier criticisms of Beijing's treatment of Muslim minorities in Xinjiang,<sup>4</sup> or for that matter reflect the realities of the flagging Turkish economy.<sup>5</sup>

However, both the English language services of the Global Times<sup>6</sup> and Xinhua<sup>7</sup> were quick to report that Erdoğan had committed himself to respecting the One China Policy, which in the context of Sino-Turkish relations refers to separatism in China's northwest, and to cooperating with China on counterterrorism issues. Erdoğan is cited as saying that he will not allow "anti-China separatist activities instigated by any force in Turkey" and that "various ethnic groups in Northwest China's Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region are living happily under China's development and prosperity." A further opinion piece concurrently published in the Global Times points to Turkey's deteriorating relationship with the U.S. and economic woes as the driving force behind the new agreement.<sup>8</sup>

Nevertheless, there seems to remain some incongruence in the position of Turkey and China which may say more about Turkey's domestic politics and stumbling blocks to China's BRI than the relationship between Xi and Erdoğan.

# **Differences of Opinion**

It is notable that the strong language on counterterrorism cooperation that is attributed to Erdoğan by Chinese state media is carefully absent from the Turkish President's own words. China's treatment of its Turkic speaking majority Muslim minorities, the largest of which are the Uyghurs, has long driven an exodus from Xinjiang. While many Uyghurs wound up in the USSR, pre-war Afghanistan and Europe, it was in Turkey where linguistic and religious affinity, as well as a strong nationalist sentiment that embraced the Turkic peoples of Central Asia, made for the most attractive destination for much of the émigré community.<sup>9</sup> A steady trickle of Uyghurs would continue to emigrate from China to Turkey, especially following violent clashes almost exactly ten years ago in 2009.<sup>10</sup>

Chinese policies in Xinjiang have drawn criticism from the international community, with allegations that the government is pursuing a policy of large-scale, arbitrary and indefinite detentions in response to a perceived threat of terrorist or separatist violence.11 Not until October 2018 did Chinese authorities comment on the existence of detention sites in Xinjiang, but argued that these were in fact "vocational training centers" aimed at consolidating economic growth and ensuring the welfare of the population while combatting what China calls the "three evil forces" of terrorism, extremism and separatism.<sup>12</sup> Shortly before, Chinese legislators had hastily laid the legal groundwork for just such educational detentions.<sup>13</sup> Soon after in November 2018, a consortium of United Nations officials with human rights portfolios penned an open letter to the Chinese leadership in which they contended that the legal basis for the internments is incongruent with China's obligations to international law as it too broadly defines the odd term "extremification" and presents an overly coercive approach to vocational training.<sup>14</sup> Accurate information on the conditions of people in the detention centers and the numbers of detainees is difficult to come by, but most estimates put the figure at 1.5 million people in the camps.<sup>15</sup>

Since then, criticism of Beijing's policies in Xinjiang has continued. Most recently U.S. and German diplomats engaged in a heated exchange over Xinjiang with Chinese officials behind closed doors at a meeting at the UN,<sup>16</sup> almost at the same time as Erdoğan was in Beijing meeting

with Xi. While Western countries have been critical of the treatment of minorities in Xinjiang, most Muslim majority countries have been reluctant to criticize the Chinese state. King Salman of Saudi Arabia, for instance, has continued to signal a desire to deepen strategic engagement with Beijing.<sup>17</sup>

For their part, Turkish officials remained remarkably reluctant to comment as the issue of detention centers in Xinjiang made international headlines. When Ankara finally broke its silence on the subject on February 09, with its harshly worded statement<sup>18</sup> put out by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs it quickly drew the attention of the international media.<sup>19</sup>

## Trouble at Home and Erdoğan's Isolation

It would be a mistake to assume that this condemning statement was the first of its kind by Erdoğan's administration. Ten years ago in 2009 the then Prime Minister publicly referred to Beijing's heavy-handed response to clashes in Xinjiang as amounting to "genocide."20 Just days earlier the then Turkish President Abdullah Gül had visited both Beijing and Urumqi in an effort to strengthen Sino-Turkish relations and deepen the bilateral ties.<sup>21</sup> Despite Erdoğan's harsh words, by 2010 Ankara and Beijing were deepening cooperation in defense matters and signed a strategic partnership agreement, at a time when Turkey's stance on Israel had driven a wedge in the U.S.-Turkish partnership.<sup>22</sup> In 2013, Turkey would enthusiastically embrace the newly announced BRI, and following the foiled coup attempt in 2016, Erdoğan continued to deepen ties with Beijing. The rapid reversal of stance in 2009 and now ten years later in 2019, speaks to the importance that both Turkey and China give to their bilateral ties, but also to Erdoğan's recurring need to accommodate, if only temporarily, an important constituency in his country.

The statement issued by the Turkish MFA is interesting on several accounts. It makes reference to efforts by Turkish officials to raise the treatment of Uyghurs at all levels of the Chinese administration, presumably in closed-door settings.<sup>23</sup> Ankara has good reason not to be too vocal about raising issues like the treatment of minorities, considering its treatment of the Kurdish population,<sup>24</sup> or the rights of detainees, following mass arrests of suspected political opponents and other allegations of abuse of state power in public settings.<sup>25</sup> Through these points of contact

Turkish diplomats had become aware of the alleged death in detention of Abdurehim Heyit, a prominent Uyghur folk singer well-known in Turkey.<sup>26</sup> The foreign Ministry cites this as its reason for voicing its concern in such a public setting, characterizing China's "policy of systemic assimilation against the Uighur Turks [as] a great shame to humanity."<sup>27</sup> Chinese authorities issued a strongly worded statement in response, referring to a video published through China International radio in which Heyit can apparently be seen denying any kind of ill-treatment.<sup>28</sup>

It seems however, that rumors of the Heyit's death circulating in early February provided a pretext for the Turkish government to issue a rebuke over the Xinjiang detentions at a time when unprecedented focus was being paid to the region. Largely overlooked in international media was the fact that Ankara's statement on February 09 coincided with the 50th anniversary of the right-wing Milliyetçi Hareket Partisi (MHP).<sup>29</sup>

Translated into English as the "Nationalist Action Party" the MHP has been an influential (if often extreme) force in Turkish republican politics that has driven hostility to non-Turkish minorities, contributed to paramilitary violence in the country, and a quasi-racial version of an ideology known as "pan-Turkism." Since the end of military rule in the 1990's the party has sought to become anchored in Turkey's parliamentary politics and has since formed an electoral and legislative alliance with Erdoğan's dominant Justice and Development (Adalet ve Kalkınma Partisi -AKP). For the MHP, the Turkic-speaking peoples of Central Asia are co-ethnics who feature in the aspirations of a "Greater Turkish Nation" and consequently the treatment of Uyghurs in Xinjiang is a hot button issue. A 2015 attack on South Korean tourists who were mistaken for Chinese by protestors with close links to the MHP hints at the levels of anti-China sentiment among Turkish nationalists.<sup>30</sup>

The timing of the MFA's statement as well as its wording, which at one point refers to the "Uyghur Turks," can therefore be read as an effort to respond to public opinion. Erdoğan has in recent years come under pressure domestically following the loss of support from the Gülenists, followers of the influential religious scholar Fethullah Gülen whom the Turkish government accuses of having orchestrated a foiled coup in summer 2016,<sup>31</sup> and criticism over Turkey's economic

slowdown.<sup>32</sup> By courting or at least appeasing the MHP, he might have sought to win additional support in parliament as well as the powerful bureaucracy. It is difficult to say just how precarious Erdoğan's position really is, but there have been signs of dissent from within his party<sup>33</sup> and the stinging defeat of the AKP in the Istanbul mayoral elections, not once but twice, may be an indication that the Turkish President is not as secure in his post as he would like to be.<sup>34</sup> The result of this may well have been an effort by the veteran president to fall back on tried and true tactics, which may explain parallels in the Xinjiang reversal between 2009 and 2019.

## The Middle Corridor to the Middle Kingdom

It is not only domestically that Erdoğan is feeling the pressure, although of course the need to keep supporters at home happy effects his options on the global stage. His gradual shift towards authoritarianism, which has accelerated following the army's failed coup in 2016, has done little credit to his standing with Europe or the U.S. This has been accelerated by clashing objectives in the Syrian civil war, where Ankara fears the establishment of a Kurdish quasi state and has clashed with Syrian Democratic Forces which enjoy the support of the Pentagon.<sup>35</sup> More generally Erdoğan's adventurism in the Middle East, sometimes characterized as a reflection of "Neo-Ottoman aspirations," and his willingness to cultivate political Islam in countries like Egypt and Libya, has contributed to a regional isolation of Turkey.<sup>36</sup>

The apparent rift with Washington over defense issues has led Ankara, which has long been a NATO member, to seek out Russian military hardware. The purchase of the S-400 missile Defense System by Turkey, which the Pentagon claims would allow Moscow access to sensitive American military information, has further strained relations and prompted the possibility of American sanctions on a fellow NATO member.<sup>37</sup> Should these sanctions materialize it could severely impact Erdoğan's position. Nevertheless, Turkish hostility towards U.S. support of Kurdish groups in Syria, which are viewed as an extension of the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), is rooted in the same nationalist camp that Turkey's President has been courting.

China, for its part, has been wary of becoming entangled in intractable conflicts in the Middle East, stressing its commitment to a policy of non-interference in the domestic affairs of other states. The trans-national BRI, however, has done much to root Chinese interests throughout the world in a wider foreign policy agenda. The lines between commercial interests and geostrategic objectives have in many places become blurred, and in recent years Beijing has worked to establish military bases abroad in places such as Djibouti<sup>38</sup> and Tajikistan.<sup>39</sup> Because the interwoven mosaic of projects and development program that make up the BRI have become closely associated with the tenure of Xi Jinping, the project has domestic political ramifications for China and slow progress can be deeply embarrassing to the Chinese leadership.<sup>40</sup> Beijing has in several instances sought to court leaders with an antagonistic relationship with "strategic or systemic rivals" such as the U.S.<sup>41</sup> or the EU,<sup>42</sup> as has been the case with Thailand, Venezuela and Italy. This lays the foundation for the kind of hedging by third party states between great power backers reminiscent of the Cold War, albeit in a setting which is fundamentally different from the bipolar order of the latter half of the 20th century.

The rapprochement between Ankara and Beijing comes at a time of strategic convergence of interests for both country's presidents. Tellingly Erdoğan's opinion piece, which almost certainly was subject to some kind of editorial influence by Beijing and heavily emphasizes the BRI, repeatedly makes reference to the "Middle Corridor."43 It lists a number of major infrastructure projects in Turkey which are designed to facilitate the process of connecting Beijing and London. In general terms the Middle Corridor describes a push to integrate infrastructure and trade across Eurasia by connecting China, via Xinjiang and the former Soviet Republic of Central Asia, to the Azerbaijan-Georgia-Turkey connection and Europe beyond. Incidentally this corridor would also allow the flow of goods to bypass both Russia and Iran, whose strategic position and often unpredictable behavior might prove an obstacle for the BRI.

From Beijing's perspective there is also a strategic incentive to direct its efforts and partnerships towards countries with which it either has good-relations or can easily be induced not to clash with Chinese priorities. The deep-sea port of Anaklia along Georgia's Black Sea coast lies right along a commercially and strategically important section of the Middle Corridor<sup>44</sup> and has attracted the interest of not only China but also the U.S. and Russia. There has been some speculation that



Chinese state-owned companies are seeking to pressure Tbilisi in order to muscle in on the Georgian-American development consortium currently developing the port.<sup>45</sup>

In light of this, Erdoğan may well be trying to position himself as a potential broker for China in Georgia and Azerbaijan, where Ankara enjoys some degree of influence, in exchange for Chinese help in jump-starting the economy. At the same time, it is not inconceivable that Turkey's veteran president might be trying to use closer relations with Beijing in the wake of the G20, where he spoke extensively with U.S. President Trump, to induce the American leadership to soften its stance towards Ankara. Considering Washington's effort to reassure allies of its commitment and block Chinese strategic initiatives this may prove to be the most effective way for Turkey to reengage with the West and score points domestically, a hint of which was given by the surprising announcement in December last year by the White House that it was considering suspending support for Kurdish allies in Syria.<sup>46</sup> Had Erdoğan been able to convince the Trump administration to abandon the Kurds to the Turkish army and its proxies this would have proved a major victory for Ankara and won him the support of the nationalist flank.

# Win-Win or Marriage of Convenience

Ankara and Beijing both have pragmatic reasons to move towards deepening their cooperation beyond their past amity as custodians of the historical Silk Road. An isolated Turkey can capitalize on the BRI to secure investment and demonstrate that it can cooperate with China as a potential alternative to traditional allies.

For China, Turkey presents an attractive partner in its effort to connect East Asia and Europe, and Turkish endorsement of what it has characterized as a counterterrorism project goes a long way to refuting criticism over the treatment of Uyghurs and other minorities in Xinjiang. This is all the more sensitive given how sensitive Beijing is to the ten year anniversary of the Urumqi riots at a time when criticism is mounting.<sup>47</sup> At almost the same exact time as Xi and Erdoğan were discussing mutually beneficial cooperation in Beijing, a panel of Chinese experts held a side event on Xinjiang's "remarkable achievements in social development and human rights protection" at the 41st Session of the Human Rights Council in Geneva.<sup>48</sup> It remains to be seen, however, what a rebooted Sino-Turkish relationship will look like. Erdoğan's domestic political problems are many and he may well have to continue to adjust to improve his situation. Beijing's efforts to advance the BRI and the China model have also been met with more resistance than state media seems to suggest. Just how committed either end of the Silk Road will be to such a marriage of convenience will remain an important question for those wishing to buy into the New World Order that Erdoğan describes.

The opinions expressed in this Issue Brief do not necessarily reflect the views of the Institute for Security and Development Policy or its sponsors.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2019. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

#### ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

Website: www.isdp.eu



# Endnotes

1 Erdoğan, Recep Tayyip. "Turkey, China Share a Vision for Future." Global Times. July 1, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1156357.shtml?fbclid=IwAR0Z8feoSQyMhlS1k\_HWvR9BdaboGtLfy1zxSaeLVU7x-AsG-CvlrOezxO6o

2 "Socialism with Chinese Characteristics Enters New Era: Xi." China Daily. October 18, 2017. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnationalcongress/2017-10/18/content\_33398070.htm

3 Erdoğan, Recep Tayyip. "Turkey, China Share a Vision for Future." Global Times. July 1, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1156357.shtml?fbclid=IwAR0Z8feoSQyMhlS1k\_HWvR9BdaboGtLfy1zxSaeLVU7xAsG

4 "From Rep. of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs." Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs. February 9, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.mfa.gov.tr/sc\_-06\_-uygur-turklerine-yonelik-agir-insan-haklari-ihlalleri-ve-abdurrehim-heyit-in-vefati-hk.en.mfa.

5 "Turkey's Economy Slides into Recession." BBC News. March 11, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/ news/business-47522338.

6 Global Times. "Xi Meets with Erdogan on BRI, Ties." Global Times. July 02, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1156561.shtml.

7 "Xi, Turkish President Hold Talks, Agreeing to Deepen Strategic Cooperation." Xinhua. July 02, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-07/02/c\_138193186.htm.

8 Global Times. "Erdogan's China Visit Aims at Giving a Shot in Arm to Turkey's Economy." Global Times. July 01, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1156382.shtml.

9 Sulaiman, Eset. "Between Identity and Integration." Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/special/pathtofreedom/.

10 Branigan, Tania. "Ethnic Violence in China Leaves 140 Dead." The Guardian. July 06, 2009. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/jul/06/china-riots-uighur-xinjiang.

11 Zenz, Adrian. "New Evidence for China's Political Re-Education Campaign in Xinjiang." Jamestown Foundation. May 15, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://jamestown.org/program/evidence-for-chinas-political-re-education-campaign-in-xinjiang/.

12 "Full Transcript: Interview with Xinjiang Government Chief on Counterterrorism, Vocational Education and Training in Xinjiang." Xinhua. October 16, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-10/16/c\_137535821.htm.

13 Gan, Nector, and Mimi Lau. "China Changes Law to Recognise 're-education Camps' in Xinjiang." South China Morning Post. October 13, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/2167893/china-legalises-use-re-education-camps-religious-extremists.

14 Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Xianjian Uyghur Autonomous Region Regulation on De-extremification", Mandates of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/Down LoadPublicCommunicationFile?gId=24182

15 Nebehay, Stephanie. "1.5 Million Muslims Could Be Detained in China's Xinjiang: Academic." Reuters. March 13, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-rights/15-million-muslims-could-be-de-tained-in-chinas-xinjiang-academic-idUSKCN1QU2MQ.

16 "U.S., Germany Slam China at U.N. Security Council over Xinjiang:..." Reuters. July 03, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-rights/u-s-germany-slam-china-at-u-n-security-council-over-xinjiang-diplomatsidUSKCN1TX2YZ.

17 "习近平应约同沙特国王萨勒曼通电话." 新华网. May 08, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet. com/politics/leaders/2019-05/08/c\_1124468412.htm.

18 "From Rep. of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs." Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs. February 9, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.mfa.gov.tr/sc\_-06\_-uygur-turklerine-yonelik-agir-insan-haklari-ihlalleri-ve-abdurrehim-

heyit-in-vefati-hk.en.mfa.

19 "Turkey Demands China Close Camps after Reports of Musician's Death." BBC News. February 10, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-47187170.

20 "Turkish Leader Calls Xinjiang Killings "genocide"." Reuters. July 10, 2009. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.reuters. com/article/us-turkey-china-sb/turkish-leader-calls-xinjiang-killings-genocide-idUSTRE56957D20090710.

21 Cumhurbaskanligi. "Beijing - 23 June 2009." Abdullah GÜL: Beijing - 23 June 2009. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.abdullahgul.gen.tr/pages/visits/cin-ozel/.

22 Weitz, Richad. "Turkey and China Establish Strategic Partnership." The Turkey Analyst. October 25, 2010. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.turkeyanalyst.org/publications/turkey-analyst-articles/item/230-turkey-and-china-establish-strate-gic-partnership.html.

23 "From Rep. of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs." Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs. February 9, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.mfa.gov.tr/sc\_-06\_-uygur-turklerine-yonelik-agir-insan-haklari-ihlalleri-ve-abdurrehim-heyit-in-vefati-hk.en.mfa.

24 "Turkey's Kurdish Conflict: 2015-Present." Institute for Security and Development Policy. December 03, 2016. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://isdp.eu/publication/turkeys-kurdish-conflict-2015-present/.

25 "Turkey: UN Expert Says Deeply Concerned by Rise in Torture Allegations." OHCHR. February 27, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=22718&LangID=E.

26 "Abdurrehim Heyit'in öldüğü Haberlerinin Ardından Çin Büyükelçiliği: Türkiye'nin Açıklamaları Tamamen Gerçek Dışı - BBC News Türkçe." BBC News. February 10, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/turkce/haberler-dunya-47184665.

27 "From Rep. of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs." Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs. February 9, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.mfa.gov.tr/sc\_-06\_-uygur-turklerine-yonelik-agir-insan-haklari-ihlalleri-ve-abdurrehim-heyit-in-vefati-hk.en.mfa.

28 "FM: China Dismisses Claim Uygur Man Died in Xinjiang Vocational Center as Ridiculous." CGTN. March 11, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d514d34456a4e32457a6333566d54/index.html.

29 "Turkey's Nationalist Movement Party Marks 50 Years." Anadolu Ajansı. February 09, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/todays-headlines/turkeys-nationalist-movement-party-marks-50-years/1388109.

30 "VIDEO: Turkish Nationalists Protesting China Attack Korean Tourists in Istanbul - Turkey News." Hürriyet Daily News. July 04, 2015. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/video-turkish-nationalists-protesting-chi-na-attack-korean-tourists-in-istanbul-84972.

31 "Turkey's Failed Coup Attempt: All You Need to Know." Turkey News | Al Jazeera. July 15, 2017. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/12/turkey-failed-coup-attempt-161217032345594.html.

32 Pitel, Laura. "Turkey Falls into Recession as Lira Crisis Takes Long-lasting Toll." Financial Times. March 11, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.ft.com/content/92818e7c-43c6-11e9-b168-96a37d002cd3.

33 Kozok, Firat, and Kerim Karakaya. Bloomberg.com. April 22, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2019-04-22/erdogan-former-allies-question-party-s-future-as-economy-weakens.

34 "Ekrem İmamoğlu Becomes Istanbul Mayor after Rerun Polls - Turkey News." Hürriyet Daily News. June 28, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/ekrem-imamoglu-becomes-istanbul-mayor-after-re-run-polls-144532.

35 Gall, Carlotta. "Turkey Threatens Incursion into Syria, Raising U.S. Concerns." The New York Times. December 14, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/14/world/middleeast/turkey-threatens-new-incursion-in-to-syria.html.

36 Noureddine, Mohammed. "Turkey's Sectarian Foreign Policy May Backfire." Al-Monitor. April 11, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/politics/2012/08/turkey-wallowing-in-sectarian-an.html.

37 Stewart, Phil. "Despite Turkey's Assurances, U.S. Still Eyes Sanctions, F-35 Exit." Reuters. July 03, 2019. Accessed July

05, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-turkey-defense/despite-turkeys-assurances-u-s-still-eyes-sanctions-f-35-exit-

#### idUSKCN1TY0HY.

38 "China Sets up Base in Djibouti." Xinhua. July 11, 2017. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com//en-glish/2017-07/11/c\_136435716.htm.

39 "Tajikistan: Report Confirms Significant Chinese Security Presence in Pamirs." Eurasianet. February 19, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://eurasianet.org/tajikistan-report-confirms-significant-chinese-security-presence-in-pamirs.

40 "Xi Gives New Impetus to Belt and Road Initiative." Xi Gives New Impetus to Belt and Road Initiative - Chinadaily.com. cn. August 28, 2018. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201808/28/WS5b84994fa310add14f388114. html.

41 Mori, Satoru. "US-China: A New Consensus for Strategic Competition in Washington." The Diplomat. January 30, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://thediplomat.com/2019/01/us-china-a-new-consensus-for-strategic-competition-in-washington/.

42 European Commission and HR/VP, "EU-China – A strategic outlook" https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-politi-cal/files/communication-eu-china-a-strategic-outlook.pdf

43 Erdoğan, Recep Tayyip. "Turkey, China Share a Vision for Future." Global Times. July 1, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1156357.shtml?fbclid=IwAR0Z8feoSQyMhlS1k\_HWvR9BdaboGtLfy1zxSaeLVU7x-AsG-CvlrOezxO6o

44 "Anaklia Development Consortium." Anaklia Development Consortium. Accessed July 05, 2019. http://anakliadevelopment.com/.

45 Ullyett, Richard. "Anaklia New Port: China Probably Wants It, Russia Hates It, U.S. Navy Might Use It, Georgia Would Benefit from It Enormously." PortSEurope. April 24, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.portseurope.com/anaklianew-port-china-probably-wants-it-russia-hates-it-u-s-navy-might-use-it-georgia-would-benefit-from-it-enormously/.

46 "Kurds Fear Their Fate as Turkey Says Donald Trump Reaffirmed U.S. Syria Withdrawal." CBS News. January 15, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/turkey-donald-trump-erdogan-syria-us-troop-withdrawal-kurdish-ypg-fate/.

47 Handley, Erin. "How Ethnic Riots in Xinjiang a Decade Ago Led to Mass Internment Camps." ABC News. July 05, 2019. Accessed July 05, 2019. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-07-05/china-xinjiang-urumqi-riots-10th-anniversary-uy-ghur-muslims/11270320.

48 Xinhua Net, "China's Xinjiang makes remarkable achievements in social development, human rights protection" http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-07/03/c\_138195325.htm